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Key Dates


	30 October
	
	Appointment publicised

	26 November (midday)
	
	Closing date for completed applications

	16 December
	
	Shortlisting meeting

	21 December
	
	Shortlist outcome relayed to applicants

	
	
	

	21 December
	
	Link to Psychometric Tests issued

	4 January
	
	Deadline for completion of Psychometric Tests

	28 – 29 January
	
	Interviews

	25 February
	
	Minister will decide whom to appoint

	26 February
	
	Applicants will be informed of Minister’s decision

	
	
	

	1 March
	
	Start date
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	Cabinet Secretary for Health and Sport
Jeane Freeman MSP


T: 0300 244 4000
E: scottish.ministers@gov.scot


	

	
	


Dear Applicant,

Thank you for your interest in this NHS Scotland Whistleblowing Champion vacancy for NHS Western Isles.  The enclosed information will, I hope, answer many of the questions you may have about the work of the Board and the role of the Whistleblowing Champion.

The NHS is one of the most valued organisations in the country and whistleblowing should be welcomed as it allows the organisation to put right anything that may compromise patient safety or the integrity of a Board. 

As the Board’s Whistleblowing Champion you will promote a culture of openness and transparency in the Board where all staff feel confident to raise any concerns they may have in the knowledge that they will be supported and their concerns properly investigated.  Being able to provide assurance that staff are able to raise concerns in an open, honest, and supportive workplace is a hugely worthwhile role. 

We are looking for someone who can demonstrate they live by the NHS Scotland values which guide the work of the Board in everything that it does.  These values are care and compassion; dignity and respect; openness, honesty and responsibility; and, quality and teamwork. 

We are keen to attract an individual with the relevant ability and experience required for this appointment.  You do not need to be an expert in health and/or social care.  We are looking for someone with a wide range of skills and backgrounds who is sensitive to the diverse needs of people and the health and care services which affect them, and who have an understanding of the complexities of whistleblowing.  Specific details on the requirements for this roles is included in the person specification as part of this pack.

I hope that you will feel able to submit an application and, once again, thank you for the interest shown.

                             

JEANE FREEMAN












About

NHS ScotlandNHS Scotland is a complex organisation made up of 22 individual NHS organisations, each with its own board of governance, accountable to Scottish Ministers.



NHS Boards are responsible for expenditure of around £13 billion per year of which £9 billion is 
delegated to 31 Integration Joint Boards (IJBs) and employ 150,000 members of staff.  They have 
governance responsibilities ranging from protecting, improving and maintaining the health of the 
population to the planning and delivery of safe, effective, sustainable, efficient and good quality 
NHS services in their areas.  Each Board requires a diverse mix of individuals with varying skills 
and experiences to help in their operation.  

One of the main functions of these different bodies is to put government policies into practice in 
the best way possible.  There are 14 territorial NHS Boards, which are responsible for the protection 
and the improvement of their population’s health and for the delivery of frontline healthcare services.  
There are also 8 national bodies, which provide a range of support, specialist and national level 
services.


Governance
Good governance drives the quality of our healthcare services and sits at the heart of the non-executive’s role.   - the NHS Scotland approach to governance - defines the functions of a corporate governance system as: 

Setting the direction, clarifying priorities and defining expectations. 
Holding the Executive Leadership Team to account and seeking assurance that the organisation is being effectively managed. 
Managing risks to the quality, delivery and sustainability of services. 
Engaging with stakeholders. 
Influencing the Board’s and the organisation’s culture. 


The corporate governance blueprint describes a three-tiered model that defines the functions of a
governance system, the enablers and the support required to deliver those functions effectively.  











Useful Background information

Our vision is for people to live longer, healthier lives at home or in a homely setting.  Achieving this 
will not only mean ensuring continued investment in high quality integrated services, but also the 
transformation of the way we deliver health and social care to drive improved performance. 
Published in December 2016 the Health and Social Care Delivery Plan sets out our programme to 
further enhance health and social care services.  To realise these aims, NHS Boards are working 
together with other partners to think about how we plan and deliver health and social care services 
nationally, regionally and locally. 

Integration of health and social care has been introduced to change the way key services are 
delivered, with greater emphasis on supporting people in their own homes.  Legislation to 
implement health and social care integration came into force on April 1, 2016, bringing together 
NHS and local council care services under one partnership arrangement for each area.  Working 
together, NHS and local council care services are jointly responsible for the health and care needs 
of patients, to ensure that those who use services get the right care and support whatever their 
needs, at any point in their care journey.

Also provided is a link to the National Performance Framework  which provides information on how 
Scotland can work together to achieve the national outcomes.  

For more information about NHS Scotland, please visit www.scot.nhs.uk.
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NHS Western Isles

The Board’s role is to deliver high quality, person centred care and to improve the health and wellbeing of the people of the Western Isles.   In doing so, NHS Western Isles provides a comprehensive range of range of acute, mental health, primary and community services.  The following key facts and figures give an idea of its scale:
[image: ]Population of around 26,950 spread over 11 populated islands and 280 townships. 
Annual budget of around £ 98 million.
Approximately 1021 staff (837.7 whole time equivalent staff).
Three hospitals - Western Isles Hospital, 80 beds, a rural general hospital located in Stornoway; Uist & Barra Hospital is located in Benbecula, with 16 beds providing care of the elderly, GP Acute and Midwifery led maternity services; and St Brendan’s Hospital, 5 beds, is located in Castlebay and is supported by the local GP Practice to provide care of the elderly and other services.
9 General Practices; 3 community pharmacies; 3 opticians; and 4 dental practices under one canopy of the Western Isles Dental Centre (WIDC), with one independent general dental practice.
NHS Western Isles also has external agreements with other Boards, primarily Highland Health Board and Greater Glasgow and Clyde Health Board, for the provision of care to Western Isles residents.
NHS Western Isles actively work with a wide range of stakeholders including the Local Authority and Third Sector organisations to deliver shared services. 

NHS Western Isles and the Comhairle nan Eilean Siar are partners in an Integration Joint Board, (IJB), adopting a collaborative approach to provide a seamless Health and Care service in the islands.

For more information about NHS Western Isles visit www.wihb.scot.nhs.uk.

We hope the enclosed information will answer many of the questions you may have about the work of the Board and the role of a non-executive.  However, we would like to offer you the opportunity to talk to us on an informal basis, to answer your questions or to discuss the role in more detail.  If you would find this helpful, please contact Michelle McPhail, Business Manager on 01851 708044 by email michelle.mcphail@nhs.scot or by writing to Michelle McPhail, Business Manager, NHS Western Isles, 37 South Beach, Stornoway, Isle of Lewis, HS1 2BB.


About the Role

The Role Description

It is important that the Board has members with a variety of different skills and experience which will enable the Board to work effectively.  It is unlikely that anyone joining the Board will have all the skills, knowledge and experience necessary to fully carry out the role from the start of their appointment.  What we are looking for are individuals who can put their skills, knowledge and experience to use for the benefit of the Board, and who have the capacity and commitment to grow and develop into the role.

You will work with the Chair and other members of the Board to:


maintain public confidence in the organisation as a public body and ensure the Board acts in the best interests of patients and the public; 
ensure the Board develops vision, strategies and clear objectives to deliver organisational purpose in the context of Scottish Government policies and priorities;
account individually and collectively for the effectiveness of the Board and its accountability for governing the organisation;
provide purposeful scrutiny and assurance on the decisions the Board makes ensuring the appropriate systems are in place to hold the executives to account rigorously and effectively;
chair or participate as a member of key committees as part of the accountability processes within the Board;
participate as a member of the Integration Joint Boards;
actively support and promote a healthy culture for the organisation and reflect this in their own behaviour;
serve as a trustee of the Board’s endowment funds (its associated charity); and
uphold the highest ethical standards of integrity and probity - being honest and trustworthy - and comply with the Board’s Code of Conduct (page 23) derived from the nine principles of public life set out by the Committee on Standards in Public Life (based on the Nolan Principles) (see page 22). 


























		









Whistleblowing Champion


The Non-executive Whistleblowing Champion (NWC) will have no operational role in the Board.  The aim of this role is to further promote a culture of openness and transparency in NHS Scotland.  A culture where all staff feel confident to raise any concerns they may have in the knowledge that they will be supported, receive fair treatment, suffer no detriment, and that their concerns will be properly investigated.  The NWC will contribute towards the promotion and delivery of a positive working culture within NHS Western Isles.

The NWC will seek assurance from executives and provide assurance to the Board that their Health Board is complying with the NHSScotland Whistleblowing Policy that will include the Independent National Whistleblowing Officer’s National Whistleblowing Standards and that staff who raise concerns are being treated fairly in accordance with the Staff Governance Standards.  Where the NWC find that this is not the case and the Board does not provide the NWC with assurance that it is properly addressing any concerns raised with them directly by the NWC, the NWC may escalate their concern about this to the Cabinet Secretary for Health and Sport via the Scottish Government Director General of Health and Social Care.

We would also anticipate that the NWC will have a role in reporting, to the Board, on cases raised and to identify any issues or areas of good practice.  It is envisaged that the NWC would work closely with the Independent National Whistleblowing Officer (INWO) with regard to this once the role of INWO is established (effective from 1 April, 2021). 

The Non-executive Whistleblowing Champions will have a responsibility to seek assurance that:

Staff are actively encouraged and supported to report any concerns about patient safety or malpractice they may have;
Boards have systems in place that are used and monitored appropriately to ensure that all reported concerns are investigated in a timely and appropriate way;
Boards have systems in place to ensure that any learning from Whistleblowing concerns is identified, shared and used to deliver improvements where appropriate;
The staff member (the whistleblower), and any other staff member implicated in the reported concern, is supported and updated on progress throughout the process;
The outcome is fed back to the member of staff who raised the concern, and any resultant recommended actions are progressed by the Board;
Any detriment or potential detriment to the whistleblower is properly addressed.

Additionally, the Whistleblowing Champion will also consider and implement mechanisms which will allow them to identify if staff do not have confidence in local processes.

It is important to note that this role, like other Non-executive members, is accountable to the Board Chair and the Cabinet Secretary for Health and Sport.









Frequently Asked Questions

Do I need to be an expert in health and/or social care?
No. We are looking for people with a wide range of skills and backgrounds with good common sense who are sensitive to the diverse needs of people in their communities.

I’ve not been on a Board before – does this matter?
No.  What we are looking for are people who can contribute effectively to the Board, but the skills you bring may have been developed in quite different contexts.

Will I be provided with training and support?
Yes.  We will give you the time and opportunity to learn the new skills you may require. You will be working as part of a team and will be able to get expert advice on difficult or complex issues. You will be provided with induction tailored to suit your own particular needs.  Specific induction relating to the Whistleblowing Champion aspect of the role will also be arranged.

What would I be paid?
The remuneration for the role is £8,095 per annum, which is non-pensionable.  You would also receive allowances at rates set centrally for relevant travel and subsistence costs. All reasonable receipted dependant-carer expenses, including childcare, and for support required to help you carry out your duties effectively will also be reimbursed where applicable.

What would my time commitment be?
By the nature of a non-executive member role, the time commitment will vary week to week, but you must be able to make a firm commitment to spend on average eight hours over the course of a week on Board business. This time will be a mix of daytime Board meetings, committee meetings, reading documents and attending stakeholder events. You will need to have flexibility in order to attend at a greater frequency subject to the Board’s ongoing business needs.  Should you be required to contribute more than the average 8 hours per week on a regular basis, then, at the discretion of the Board Chair, you may receive additional remuneration.
It is likely that there will be an extra time commitment at the start of the appointment to review any historic cases and assist in the implementation of the INWO.  This time will be a mix of daytime board meetings; committee meetings as well as development and strategy days, preparation for meetings and reading documents. 

How long would my appointment be for?
The term of appointment will be for up to four years.  When a term comes to an end, the skills the Board requires will be reassessed.  If you satisfy the requirements of the new person specification at that time, and there is evidence of your effective performance, Scottish Ministers may consider reappointing you for a further term.  There is no automatic right to re-appointment.  A non-executive member’s total period of appointment will not exceed eight years.  Any previous time you may have served as a member of the Board you are appointed to will be taken into account in relation to this eight year limit.







Where would I be based?
Under normal circumstances, meetings of the Board will be held in Stornoway, but may on occasion be held elsewhere in the NHS Board area.  However, due to Coronavirus the majority of meetings are being held via Microsoft Teams.  It is expected that the majority of the work can be carried out at your home.
 
Is there anything that could disqualify me from being appointed?
Appointments to NHS bodies are governed by regulations which include details of the circumstances in which an individual may be disqualified from being appointed.  
The circumstances vary from body to body and it is not possible to include an exhaustive list here covering every appointment.  Further information is provided in Annex A.  

What else do I need to know about being a non-executive?
Appointments are subject to the terms of the Regulations referred to in Annex A.
In the event of an appointment being terminated early by the Scottish Ministers in accordance with the provisions of the Regulations, there would be no entitlement to any compensation in respect of the unexpired portion of the appointment.
Health Boards are bodies corporate. Boards, their Chairs and members do not have the status, immunity or privileges of the Crown. The Chair and members are, however, not personally liable for the actions of the Board.
Appointments shall not be construed as in any way constituting a contract of service or for services between appointees and the Scottish Ministers or as between appointees and the Board.
Any Board member who is considering standing for election to the Scottish or UK Parliaments (or in any other election) should consider the relevant election rules regarding that person’s membership of the Board.  Election rules on standing for the Scottish and UK Parliaments are made by the UK Government and any guidance on them should be consulted.  If a member is in any doubt about election rules they should seek independent legal advice.
On matters affecting the work of the NHS Board, it is not expected that the Chair and members will make political speeches or engage in other political activities.  In cases of doubt, the guidance of the Scottish Ministers should be sought through the Chief Executive of NHS Scotland.





The Person Specification


NHS Scotland Non-executive Whistleblowing Champion Appointments
The NHS in Scotland is constantly changing and as a member of the NHS Western Isles Board you will be at the forefront of driving innovation and new ways of working.  

We are looking for 1 new member to join NHS Western Isles as a Non-executive Whistleblowing Champion.  It is important that the Board has members with a variety 
of different skills and experience in order to work effectively.  The tables overleaf through pages 
13 to 15 list the skills, knowledge, personal qualities and experience we are seeking for these posts and indicate how and at which stage in the process each of the criteria will be tested.  None of these requirements sought need to have been gained by working on a Board, in a management post or at a senior level.  You may have a natural aptitude in these areas and/or have gained them through your professional experience; by being active in your community; by working in the voluntary sector; or through other personal experience.  

NHS Scotland’s values are at the heart of everything that we do. These values, as outlined in the NHS Scotland Workforce Strategy Everyone Matters: 2020 Workforce Vision guide the work of the Board in all that it does.  As a member of this Board, you will not only need to have the right skills, knowledge and experience for the role, but also be able to demonstrate behaviour aligned to these values, which are:
care and compassion; 
dignity and respect; 
openness, honesty and responsibility; and
quality and teamwork.



For this appointment NHS Scotland is seeking someone who can bring some very specific skills and experience to the Board and these will take priority during the appointment process – these are listed in the ‘Priority criteria’ section on page 13 and we have explained what we will be looking for and how they will be tested.  All Board members also need to have some general skills which will enable them to make a full contribution to the work of the Board.  These are listed in the ‘General criteria’ sections on pages 14 to 15 and, again, we have explained exactly what we will be looking for and how they will be tested. 

These general skills are also essential for this post, but not as important as the priority criteria.  In respect of these posts, the priority criteria are weighted over the others, and the candidate or candidates who provide the strongest evidence against the priority criteria will be considered most able to fulfil the role.  In the event that candidates provide evidence of equal merit against the priority criteria, the panel will then take into account the strength of the evidence presented against the general criteria in determining the candidate(s) most able to fulfil the role. 

Please note that for those candidates invited to the final assessment stage, the feedback provided to the selection panel from the psychometric test may, in addition to providing detail against the NHS Scotland values, also inform their questioning during the interview on the wider requirements sought.


	Priority criteria
	What does this mean?
	How will this be tested?

	The ability to review NHS whistleblowing procedures

	Awareness and appreciation of the complexities of the management of whistleblowing;
Demonstrating that you are able to consider a wide range of factors relating to whistleblowing;
Demonstrating that you are open and transparent in your approach;
An understanding of the measures used to evaluate performance and how these relate to whistleblowing procedures and processes;
Demonstrating an ability to undertake effective review and compliance check of systems and processes.

	Through your written application, a short presentation, and discussion with you at interview.

	Constructive and supportive challenge
	Demonstrating confidence in questioning proposals proportionately; 
Listening to all viewpoints when debating them;
Putting forward your views in an objective way, not being too dogmatic about your own perspective;
Helping others to consider their own position in a non-confrontational way;
Demonstrating personal resilience.

	Through your written application and discussion with you at the interview.




	General criteria
	What does this mean?
	How will this be tested?

	Ability to demonstrate NHS Scotland’s shared values.  These are:
care and compassion; 
dignity and respect; 
openness, honesty and responsibility; and, 
quality and teamwork.

	Embedding these values in everything we do.  In practice this means:

demonstrating our values in the way we work and treat each other;
using our values to guide the decisions we take;
identifying and dealing with behaviours that don’t live up to our expectations; and,
being responsible for the way we work and not just the work we do.

	If invited to the final assessment stage, these values will be assessed through the evidence you provide across all stages of the process.  Namely your written application, the psychometric test, the short presentation at interview, your response to the practical exercise, and the interview discussion.

When assessing evidence of the other requirements, the panel will be looking for you to demonstrate how your behaviours have aligned with these values.  By way of illustration, if you were providing evidence of “constructive and supportive challenge”, did you, for example, successfully challenge whilst showing respect for all colleagues, listening effectively and responding empathetically?


	Knowledge of how health and social care services are structured and delivered in the area served by Western Isles Health Board

	We are looking for individuals who have a strong commitment to the vision we have of enabling the healthiest life possible for those who live in Scotland.  

We would like you to provide details of what you see as the challenges facing the delivery, or oversight, of health and social care services by the Board. 


	Through your response to the practical exercise and discussion with you at the interview. 






	General criteria
	What does this mean?
	How will this be tested?

	Analysis and decision making


	Comparing information from different sources to gain a wider understanding;
Being able to identify key points of detail which are critical to decision making;
Being able to balance a number of different considerations;
Experience of using evidence from different sources to inform decision making;
Recognising when information is limited and when more information might be needed;
Identifying some of the implications associated with what you are considering, such as priorities, risks, opportunities etc.

	We will ask you to complete a practical exercise as part of the final stage of assessment, which will allow you to demonstrate this skill.  We may have a follow-up discussion with you during the interview.

	
Communication 
	Being focused and succinct in your communication, with active listening skills – showing you are taking into account what is being said;
Confident in expressing views and opinions in a group setting
Being engaging and enthusiastic;
Able to adapt your style appropriately for different situations;
Satisfactory written skills.

	Through your written application, the short presentation at interview, your response to the practical exercise, and the interview discussion. 






Applying for the role

How to apply

Online
Our dedicated public appointments website allows you to apply online: www.appointed-for-scotland.org.   If you experience any difficulties accessing our website, or in the event that you require a word version of the application form, please contact the Public Appointments Team by calling Freephone 0300 244 1898; or by emailing Public.appointments@gov.scot.  

Please note that you do not need to complete your online form in one sitting.  You can edit your online application form as many times as you like before the closing date.  

By post
If you’re returning your application by post, please ensure it bears the correct value of postage. If you do not this may mean that your application is delayed and could miss the closing date. We can’t consider late applications.


Guidance on completing your application

Your Application 
Your application is the key document that will determine whether you will be invited to the final assessment stage.  You must, therefore, be able to demonstrate within your application how you meet the essential requirements being tested at this stage.  CVs will not be accepted on their own as an alternative to completing the application for the role.  

Reasonable adjustments
If you require any reasonable adjustments to support you through the application and selection process, you should contact the Public Appointments Team by calling Freephone 0300 244 1898 or by emailing Public.appointments@gov.scot.  

Anonymity
Anonymity at the first short-listing stage is used to ensure that the key principles of merit and integrity are upheld.  This ensures all applications are treated the same.  The Personal Information and Monitoring Information sections of the application form are never seen by the selection panel and are not used to assess your suitability for appointment. 









Application form

There are three sections to the application form, as follows: Application Form; Conflict of Interest and Other Ministerial Public Appointments held; and Equalities Monitoring Form.

The application seeks information about you and the skills, knowledge and experience you have that are relevant to the roles.  Full details of the skills, knowledge, experience and values we are seeking are in the Person Specification.  This also indicates how and at which stage in the process each of the criteria will be tested.  

You should provide clear and succinct information about yourself and how you meet the criteria that are being tested at this application stage.  When being asked to demonstrate a skill, you should give specific examples which best demonstrate to the selection panel what it is you did, the reasons for your actions, the skills you used and what specifically about your approach affected the outcome. When being asked to demonstrate knowledge, understanding or experience, you should describe how you gained this, the breadth and depth of this knowledge, understanding or experience and any situations where you have used this.

The selection panel will not make assumptions about your evidence so it is important that you take the time to ensure that you are comfortable with the information you are providing in your application.  Be clear and succinct in your answers as there are word limits for each section, which will help the selection panel to consider your ability to communicate effectively.  Any words in excess of the limits will not be used in assessing your application

Further information and examples on completing a competency based application form, can be found in the How to Apply section of the Appointed for Scotland website www.appointed-for-scotland.org/how-to-apply/. 

Conflict of Interest and Other Ministerial Public Appointments Held

You are asked to complete the section, which provides details of any other involvement in public life or potential conflicts of interest, which will be explored further with you at interview and/or checked as part of the final assessment.  

Equalities Monitoring Form

The Scottish Government is committed to appointment on merit, and to equality and diversity in public appointments. The equalities monitoring information is not provided to the selection panel. However, in the event of a tie break situation in respect of the Gender Representation on Boards (Scotland) Act 2018, the appointing Minister will have access to the monitoring information of only those candidates involved in the tie break in order to best inform their decision on whom to appoint. 
The information gathered from equalities monitoring is very important and helps to ensure that everyone is treated fairly, without discrimination because of age, disability, gender reassignment, marriage or civil partnership status, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex, sexual orientation or any other relevant details.  
All equalities monitoring questions are optional. You are not obliged to answer any of these questions but the more information you supply, the more effective our policy development will be. All information supplied will be treated in the strictest confidence, in line with the principles GDPR Articles 6(1) (c) and (e), which are the lawful bases for processing, and GDPR Article 9 (2) (b) so we can comply with a legal obligation which  is the condition for processing. It will not be placed on a personal file.  
The Selection Panel

The selection panel will be:

Panel Chair:  Michael Garden, NHS Appointments, Scottish Government	
Panel Member:  Rosemary Agnew, Scottish Public Services Ombudsman
Panel Member:  Bill Smith, Public Appointments Adviser, Office of the Ethical Standards Commissioner 

To make sure that the process is transparent and to guard against impropriety or the appearance of impropriety, the selection panel will declare if they know anyone who has applied for this appointment. 










The Assessment Process

First assessment stage
Assessment will happen in two stages. Firstly the selection panel will assess your application against the criteria you must have for the role that are being tested at this stage. The applicants who most closely meet these requirements will be invited to attend for interview. You will be advised by email, telephone or post whether or not your application will progress to this stage.

Second and final assessment stage
If invited for the second and final assessment stage and you would like us to make a disability-related reasonable adjustment, you should advise the Public Appointments Team by calling Freephone 0300 244 1898; or by emailing Public.appointments@gov.scot. 

The final stage of assessment will include a psychometric test, a practical exercise and an interview, which will include a verbal presentation on a topic provided in advance  The psychometric test will be completed online at home and in advance of the interview.  The test will involve the following:
NEO-PI-R - a general personality questionnaire;
HDS - identifies behaviour under pressure; and,
MVPI - identifies motives, values and preferences.

A link will be sent to you by email in advance of the interview.  These tests have been developed and tested for non-executive appointments and aligned with NHS Scotland values.  Feedback on your psychometric test will be provided to the Selection Panel for consideration and will be used to inform questioning during the interview.  

Please do not worry about the psychometric test if you have not done anything like this before.  There are no trick elements and you will not be expected to have a detailed knowledge of any particular subject area.  This exercise is simply to inform the panel’s views on the criteria and values that are being tested as part of this stage of assessment.

At the conclusion of the appointment process, you can, if you wish, receive feedback on this element through a telephone call with a psychologist who will go through your psychometric results.


As part of the interview, you will be asked to undertake a practical exercise.  This will involve the consideration and analysis of a previous Board paper, plan, or report, which will be provided to you in advance and on which you will be asked to present your thoughts.  You will also be asked questions in order to allow you the opportunity to demonstrate that you meet the requirements of the role.  

Covid-19: Flexible interview arrangements and keeping candidates safe
Interviews will be held on 28th and 29th January 2021.  We will make a decision nearer the time on how these will be conducted, taking in to account up to date Public Health guidance in relation to physical distancing.  If it is not safe to meet, other arrangements will be considered, which may include conducting the interviews remotely by video link. 

The selection panel will be as flexible as is possible to ensure that no candidates are disadvantaged by any alternative arrangements.  If candidates have any concerns or requirements with regards to interviews, either in terms of these being carried out face to face or remotely by video link, please let the Public Appointments Team know by calling Freephone 0300 244 1898; or by emailing Public.appointments@gov.scot.   

We recognise that some candidates may be nervous about remote interviews and the use of technology in this setting, particularly if they have not used it previously.  Please be assured that full details on the final stage of assessment, including arrangements for holding interviews remotely by video link if appropriate, will be provided to those candidates who are invited.  Support will be offered to everyone invited for interview so that any technology to be used can be trialled with you in advance.

Further information on making an application and hints and tips on how to apply is available from this hyperlink (in the section “Making a good application”):  https://www.ethicalstandards.org.uk/how-apply 

Recommendation for appointment
For candidates being recommended for appointment, the selection panel will provide the relevant Minister with a summary of the evidence gathered during the process.  The Minister can choose to meet those candidates prior to making a decision.  All candidates interviewed will be advised in writing of the outcome of the interview and feedback will be offered.

Gender Representation on Public Boards (Scotland) Act 2018
The Gender Representation on Boards (Scotland) Act 2018 sets a ‘gender representation objective’ that a board should have 50% of non-executive members who are women. 
In circumstances where there are two or more equally qualified candidates (a tie break), at least one of whom is a woman and one who isn’t, then section 4(3) of the 2018 Act requires the appointing Minister to appoint a woman if doing so will result in the board achieving (or making progress towards achieving) the gender representation objective.  
In a tie break the appointing Minister can chose to appoint a candidate, who is not a woman, on the basis of another characteristic or situation and can give preference to that candidate (section 4 (4) of the 2018 Act).  If the appointing Minister wishes to choose a candidate because of a situation that was not specified in the application pack, the appointing Minister will ask the Ethical Standards Commissioner to make an exception to the Public Appointments Code of Practice.
Scottish Government Guidance on the Act is available here. 

Telling you about progress

Applicants who are not shortlisted will be advised of the outcome of their applications in writing. See “Key dates in this competition”. 

Feedback will be offered to all applicants who are interviewed. Feedback will be based on;
the assessment of your merit in relation to the skills, knowledge, experience and values required by the person specification; and
the outcome of the fit and proper person test where appropriate (see the section entitled “Ethical Standards”).

Subject to the number of applicants, feedback may also be available on request to those who did not reach interview. 

Expenses for attending interviews

If you are invited for interview, you can claim for reasonable expenses incurred in attending. This includes dependent carer expenses.  We expect the most efficient and economic means of travel to be used and reimbursement will normally be restricted to that amount.  When an overnight stay is necessary, you must contact the Public Appointments Team by calling Freephone 0300 244 1898; or by emailing Public.appointments@gov.scot in advance, for confirmation of current subsistence rates.  A copy of our travel and subsistence rates and claim form can be provided to you on request. Receipts must be provided in support of all claims.  

Nationality 


If you’re a non-British national you can apply for, and be appointed to, the Boards of Public Bodies. However, you must be legally entitled to work in the UK.

Potential effect on benefits 

Taking up a remunerated public appointment may affect any benefits you receive.  This will depend on your individual circumstances so you should seek advice from the office that pays your benefit.  Information can be found at: www.gov.uk/browse/benefits.

Lobbying

Appointees should be aware of the terms of the Lobbying (Scotland) Act 2016. For more information see www.lobbying.scot.



Valuing Diversity

The Scottish Ministers are committed to diversity and equality.

We value very highly the benefits of having different experience and points of view on our Boards.  Accordingly, we hope to receive applications from a wide range of talented people irrespective of their religion or belief, gender, age, gender identity, disability, sexual orientation, ethnic origin, political belief, relationship status or caring responsibilities. 

Accessibility to public appointments is a fundamental requirement and the public appointments process promotes, demonstrates and upholds equality of opportunity for all applicants. 

The Scottish Government will always give consideration to disability-related reasonable adjustments that an applicant might request to enable them to demonstrate their merit and participate fully in the selection process.  If you require any of the application pack documentation in an alternative format, please contact us on (Freephone) 0300 244 1898; or by emailing Public.appointments@gov.scot.

Scottish Ministers particularly welcome applications from people with protected characteristics that are under-represented, such as disabled people, those from minority ethnic communities and people aged under 50.  Please do complete our monitoring form when you apply as this helps us to ensure that the appointments process is accessible to everyone. 

For more information about public appointments and other vacancies please visit the dedicated public appointments website at www.appointed-for-scotland.org.
















Ethical Standards
What to do if you have a complaint

This appointment is regulated by the Ethical Standards Commissioner (the Commissioner).  If you have concerns with the way in which this appointment round was conducted, please contact the Public Appointments Team on Freephone 0300 244 1898 or email at Public_Appointments_Complaints@gov.scot.  Alternatively, details of our complaints procedure, can be found on the Appointed for Scotland website at http://www.appointed-for-scotland.org/Complaints/.  The Commissioner’s leaflet is included at the end of this information pack and provides more information on her regulatory role in relation to public appointments and about taking unresolved complaints further. 

	The Principles of Public Life in Scotland

	Duty 
You have a duty to uphold the law and act in accordance with the law and the public trust placed in you. You have a duty to act in the interests of the public body of which you are a member and in accordance with the core tasks of that body.
	Openness 
You have a duty to be as open as possible about your decisions and actions, giving reasons for your decisions and restricting information only when the wider public interest clearly demands.

	Selflessness 
You have a duty to take decisions solely in terms of public interest. You must not act in order to gain financial or other material benefit for yourself, family or friends.
	Honesty 
You have a duty to act honestly. You must declare any private interests relating to your public duties and take steps to resolve any conflicts arising in a way that protects the public interest.

	Integrity 
You must not place yourself under any financial, or other, obligation to any individual or organisation that might reasonably be thought to influence you in the performance of your duties.
	Leadership 
You have a duty to promote and support these principles by leadership and example, to maintain and strengthen the public’s trust 
and confidence in the integrity of the public body and its members in conducting public business

	Objectivity 
You must make decisions solely on merit when carrying out public business including making appointments, awarding contracts or recommending individuals for rewards and benefits.
	Respect
You must respect fellow members of your public body and employees of the body and the role they play, treating them with courtesy at all times. Similarly you must respect members of the public when performing duties as a member of your public body

	Accountability and Stewardship 
You are accountable for your decisions and actions to the public. You have a duty to consider issues on their merits, taking account of the views of others and must ensure that the public body uses its resources prudently and in accordance with the law.
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The Principles of Public Life in Scotland and Members’ Code of Conduct 

Before you can be appointed, you will need to pass a Fit and Proper Person test.  This is described below. 

Part of this test involves agreeing to be bound by the Members’ Code of Conduct for the organisation you are applying to join, and to applying the Principles of Public Life in Scotland if appointed.  You can find the Members’ Code of Conduct in Section H of the NHS Western Isles Code of Corporate Governance.  This can be downloaded from the following link: https://www.wihb.scot.nhs.uk/about-us/publications/

The Fit and Proper Person Test 

Scottish Ministers and the public need to feel confident that people who are appointed to the Boards of public bodies are fit and proper persons to take up these positions. 

In the context of public appointments a Fit and Proper Person is an individual who is suitable for appointment because they meet the requirements of the role, and their past or present activities (and/or behaviours) mean that they are suitable to be appointed. 

The fit and proper person test is an on-going process with checks built into different stages of the appointment round.  These allow the panel to collect the necessary information and evidence.  For this appointment, the checks in place for the fit and proper person tests are:

Verification of relevant information provided by the applicant:

We will test the evidence you provide in your application in relation to the skills, knowledge and experience required for the position, and further probe your evidence at interview if you are invited. 
If applicants provide information in support of meeting any of the criteria which details roles or qualifications held which is material to the selection panel’s decision making, this information may be checked as part of the final assessment.
For those candidates invited to the second assessment stage, the Selection Panel may consider information available in the public domain.  Any findings in this regard may be discussed with you during the interview as part of the Fit and Proper Person tests.

Ensuring that the applicant’s conduct to date has been compatible with the public appointment in question:

We will confirm that you understand the work of the body, the nature of the appointment and that you’re not aware of having committed any offence, or performed any act, that’s incompatible with the position that you’re applying for. We will do this using the declaration statement on the application form.  



Determining that the applicant’s appointment is not barred by reference to the constitution of the body concerned by way of, for example, criminal offences or other relevant matters:

Information on disqualifications is provided in this pack and you are asked to review this prior to submitting your application.  We will use your declaration statement on the application form to confirm that you are not disqualified from taking up the role.
By submitting your completed application you’re declaring that the information provided is, to the best of your knowledge and belief, true and complete. 

Confirmation that the applicant has no inappropriate or unmanageable conflicts of interest incompatible with their appointment:

You’re asked in your application to complete questions about potential conflicts of interest.
If you’re invited for interview, further assessment will be through questioning that you understand what is meant by a conflict of interest. We’ll ask you to confirm that, to the best of your knowledge, you don’t have any conflicts of interest that are incompatible/ unmanageable. We’ll ask for additional information if you’ve declared a potential conflict of interest in your initial application.

Declaration of political activity:

We will ask you at the application stage to declare if you have had any political activity in the past five years. Political activity isn’t a bar to appointment. The panel considers political activity to ensure that applicants don’t have unmanageable conflicts of interest.  
Political activity isn’t the same as political affiliation such as which political party you vote for.  Political activity means that you have done any of the following: 
Obtained office as a local Councillor, MSP, MP, MEP etc. 
Stood as a candidate for one of the above offices
Spoken on behalf of a party or candidate
Acted as a political agent
Held office such as chair, treasurer or secretary of a local branch of a party
Canvassed on behalf of a party or helped at elections
Undertook any other political activity which you consider relevant
Made a recordable donation to a political party which means:
Where no previous relevant donation has been recorded, one of more than £7,500, or an aggregate amount of more than £7,500;
Where there has been a previous recording of a donation, donations that individually or in aggregate are more than £1,500;
Where donations of more than £1,500 have been made to a subsidiary accounting unit (such as a constituency association, local branch, or youth organisation).

The information will only be considered by the panel at interview stage. If the panel thinks that your political activity is such that you may not be suitable for appointment, you’ll be given an opportunity to respond before any final decision is made. 



Ensuring that the applicant agrees to apply the Principles of Public Life in Scotland and be bound by the members’ code of conduct:

As highlighted above, you are expected to be bound by the Members’ Code of Conduct and to applying the Principles of Public Life in Scotland if appointed.  If you’re invited to interview, you’ll be asked to confirm your understanding of, and agreement to, applying these principles.

Establishing that the individual is able to meet the time commitment required:

The time commitment involved for the role is given on page 10.  If you’re invited to interview, you’ll be asked whether you can meet this commitment.  

Conflicts of Interest

Potential conflicts of interest may relate to your suitability for appointment or to the appropriateness of your being assessed by one or more of the selection panel members.  Where an applicant and selection panel member have a close relationship the selection panel chair has to refer the matter to the Commissioner. The Commissioner can decide that the selection panel member should not be involved in the assessment of the applicant concerned and may ask the selection panel member to take no further part in the competition.  

Details of the selection panel membership for this appointment round are provided at page 18.
Please let us know in your application if and how you know any of these selection panel members.  More guidance on conflicts of interest relating to suitability for appointment can be found on the Commissioner’s website at https://www.ethicalstandards.org.uk/publication/conflict-interest-leaflet

If you want to know before applying whether you may have a conflict that would bar you from being an NHS Board Member then you should contact the Public Appointments Team by calling Freephone 0300 244 1898; or by emailing Public.appointments@gov.scot to discuss your





















Appointment

What happens if you are appointed?

Should you be appointed, some of the information that you have provided will be made public in an announcement about your appointment. This will include:
your name
a short description of the body to which you have been appointed
a brief summary of the skills, knowledge and experience you bring to the role
how long you have been appointed for
any remuneration associated with the appointment
details of all other public appointments you hold and any related remuneration you receive for them
details of any political activity declared by you
a statement that the appointment is regulated by the Ethical Standards Commissioner

Support and Development
If you are successful at interview and accept the appointment then you will be contacted by the Chair of the Board, or a nominated representative, for a one-to-one meeting to discuss what’s expected of you and your individual role within the Board.  

The Scottish Government’s generic guide on the duties of Board members of public bodies “On Board” will be made available to you.  You can also download it from www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/Government/public-bodies/On-Board.  This guide is intended to help you in fulfilling your duties throughout the period of your appointment.

You will also be invited to an induction session with the Chair; this should take place within one month of appointment and will be expected to include (but not be restricted to) the following:
The role of a Board member in delivering Ministerial Strategy in line with the National Performance Framework 
Roles and Relationships with the Ministers and SG officials 
Organisational structure 
Role of the Board and arrangements for Board meetings 
Budget and Financial information 
Details of the Scottish Government Sponsor Team and Minister 
Arrangements for remuneration and expenses
Arrangements for providing any support you need to carry out your duties effectively
Ideally this session will also include other new Board members and a few existing Board members to allow them to share their knowledge and experience with you.  There will also be an ongoing appraisal process.  This will give you an opportunity to discuss your performance with the Chair and highlight any developmental or training needs which may have been identified. 
Specific induction relating to the Whistleblowing Champion aspect of the role will also be arranged.



Annex A		Disqualifications


The following paragraphs give an indication of the main circumstances where an individual would normally be disqualified from appointment to any National NHS Board:

You will particularly wish to note that the Health Boards (Membership and Procedure) (Scotland) Amendment Regulations 2016 which came into force on 8th February 2016 highlight that a person who is an employee of a health service body is no longer disqualified from applying to be a non-executive member of the Board.

Although the regulations state that board members of one NHS board may not be appointed to another health body, Ministers can choose to direct that this disqualification will not apply.  If you would like further information in this regard, please contact the Public Appointments Team by calling Freephone 0300 244 1898; or by emailing Public.appointments@gov.scot.
Anyone who, within a period of five years before the proposed date of appointment, has committed an offence in the British Islands for which they are sentenced to imprisonment (whether suspended or not) for three months or longer.
Anyone who has been dismissed from employment in a health service body, except by redundancy.
Anyone who has been removed from office in a health service body before the term of office expires.
Anyone who has been adjudged bankrupt and not been discharged; has had their estate sequestrated and has not been discharged; has entered in to a trust deed with their creditors and not been discharged; is the subject of a bankruptcy restrictions order, or an interim bankruptcy restrictions order, made under the Bankruptcy (Scotland) Act 1985 or the Insolvency Act 1986; or who is the subject of a bankruptcy restrictions undertaking entered into under either of those Acts.
Anyone who is or has been subject to a disqualification order or disqualification undertaking under the Company Directors Disqualification Act 1986 or the Company Directors Disqualification (Northern Ireland) Order 2002.
Anyone who is or has been removed or prevented from being a trustee of, or otherwise acting for or on behalf of, a charity (or body controlled by a charity) by:
a charity regulator; or
a court or tribunal in the British Islands
Anyone who has been removed, for reasons of impairment or loss of fitness to practise, from a statutory register maintained by a regulatory body; or from a list under:
Parts I or II of the National Health Service (Scotland) Act  1978
The National Health Service Act 2016
The National Health Service (Wales) Act 2016
The Health and Personal Social Services (Northern Ireland) Order 1972
Anyone who is or has been subject to a sanction under section 19(1) (b) to (e) (action on finding of contravention) of the Ethical Standards in Public Life etc (Scotland) Act 2000.

There are circumstances in which the disqualification of an individual who falls under the above may cease. 






Who We Are 	
This leaflet is about the work of the Ethical Standards Commissioner, as it relates to public appointments, and the Commissioner’s office. The Commissioner regulates appointments to the boards of many of Scotland’s public bodies. The Commissioner is wholly independent of the Scottish Parliament and the Scottish Government.

What We Do

Every one of us living in Scotland benefits from the essential services provided by our public bodies. Their boards play a vital role in guiding and shaping these services. Our job is to oversee appointments to these boards to help ensure that the people who serve on them are appointed on merit, using methods that are fair and open. That oversight is usually provided by one of the Commissioner’s Public Appointments Advisers. Whilst we regulate the process used to make appointments, it is run by civil servants on behalf of the Scottish Ministers. Our website has a list of the bodies that we regulate and also has useful information on applying for a public appointment. 
This leaflet is sent to everyone who applies for a regulated public appointment in Scotland so that they know that the process is regulated and what to do if things go wrong.

Making a complaint about a public appointment 
Anyone who believes that an appointment has not been made appropriately or who has concerns about the appointment process itself can make a complaint. 
If you have a complaint about a public appointment you first have to complain to the Scottish Government and give its officials a chance to respond. If you are unhappy with the Scottish Government’s response to your complaint you can then ask the Commissioner to investigate the matter for you. 
If you are in any doubt about whether we can deal with your complaint, or if you want advice before raising a formal complaint, please contact us using the details provided below. You can read in more detail about the way in which we deal with complaints by downloading our complaints leaflet from our website. We can send you the leaflet in another format if you would prefer. 
[image: ]
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Ethical Standards Commissioner				
Thistle House		     E: appointments@ethicalstandards.org.uk 
91 Haymarket Terrace	     T: 0300 011 0550
Edinburgh
EH12 5HE
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Please contact us to find out more about these and other public appointments.

Scottish Government
Public Appointments
Area 3F North
Victoria Quay
Edinburgh 
EH6 6QQ

Web: www.appointed-for-scotland.org
Email: paapplicationsmailbox@scotland.gsi.gov.uk
Freephone: 0300 244 1898
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